

EURASIA CENTER

LUBYANKA FEDERATION

How the FSB determines the politics and economics of Russia

A report by The Dossier Center

Russian President Vladimir Putin (C), Defence Minister Sergei Shoigu (L) and Russia's Federal Security Service (FSB) Director Alexander Bortnikov watch events to mark Victory Day in Sevastopol May 9, 2014. To match Special Report RUSSIA-MILITANTS/ REUTERS/Maxim Shemetov/File Photo

Lubyanka federation How the FSB determines the politics and economics of Russia

In-Depth Research & Reports by The Dossier Center

Tags: Corruption, Defense Industry, English, Europe & Eurasia, National Security, Russia, Security & Defense

The Federal Security Service (FSB) is one of Russia's most closed government agencies, its work cloaked in myths and rumors. This secrecy makes it extremely difficult for outsiders to get a full picture of how the organization is structured and what it does.

The purpose of this report is to investigate the work of the FSB, assess the degree of its influence on the country's politics and economy, and study the systemic problems it faces. Over the course of a year, the Dossier Center collected information about the structure, personalities, working methods, and main development stages of the FSB through careful study of open sources, databases, documents, criminal and civil cases, photo evidence, and audio recordings. The center also interviewed several dozen experts, including direct participants in the events described; former and current officers of the FSB, the Foreign Intelligence Service, the defense and interior ministries, the Union of Soviet Socialist Republics (USSR) Committee for State Security (KGB), and other government agencies; representatives of the business and the banking industries; eyewitnesses, victims, prosecutors, and defendants in cases involving the FSB; participants in illegal operations controlled by the FSB; and many others. The information obtained was also cross-checked and compared with data from other sources.

The report traces the history of the special services since Soviet times, which helps illustrate the institutional similarities and differences between the FSB and its predecessors. It also describes the internal structure of the special services based on verifiable data, though full information about departments, services, and employees is not publicly available.

The legitimate side of the FSB's activities (e.g., counterterrorism and foreign intelligence tasks that are commonly regarded as necessary and justified) is not the subject of this report, and it will not disclose information that could harm the fulfillment of the FSB's constitutional functions.

KEY TAKEAWAYS

- The influence of the FSB in political and economic spheres goes beyond the constitutional powers granted to the special services.
- The president of Russia, to whom the FSB is directly subordinate, directs it not only through the agency's leader, Alexander Bortnikov, but also through representatives of various units within the special services. Thus, there exists a multilevel FSB control system.
- The president increasingly relies on information received from the FSB. Members of the special services with direct access to the president often use the organization for their own financial and bureaucratic purposes.
- Members of Russian President Vladimir Putin's inner circle hold sway over various parts of the FSB. Figures such as Security Council Secretary Nikolai Patrushev,¹ Rosneft Chief Executive Officer Igor Sechin,² Rostec Chief Executive Officer Sergei Chemezov,³ Gazprom Chairman Viktor Zubkov,⁴ and former Security Council member Sergei Ivanov⁵ form groups of personal allies within the special services in order to advance their own economic interests, provide security, and share amongst themselves information useful to solving their own problems.
- Over the past ten years, the FSB has taken control of many state institutions, usually by force or connivance. The defense and interior ministries, the Investigative Committee, the General Prosecutor's Office, and other agencies have become dependent on the FSB. Members of the special services also regularly influence judges' decisions. This power imbalance among government departments threatens the country's security.
- The FSB's methods often violate the constitutional rights of citizens and still utilize some of the KGB's worst practices. Officers of the special services and employees of other government departments dependent on them torture people, violate the freedom of speech, falsify criminal cases, raid and seize private businesses without justification, and participate in the murders of those, both in Russia and abroad, who run afoul of the Kremlin.
- Representatives of the FSB systematically participate in corrupt schemes, including frequently
 organizing illegal financial dealings, especially in the banking industry. The FSB directly
 controls almost all illegal banking operations in Russia, at great profit to specific groups of
 FSB employees and representatives of their "clans."
- The FSB is also rife with ad hoc, opportunistic corruption, as low- and mid-level officers follow the leads of their superiors and use their positions to earn illicit income.
- The FSB is a tool of repression against opposition-minded citizens and businesspeople who find themselves on the wrong side of the Kremlin, individual officials, or informal "clans."

This report describes the transformation of the FSB from a state organization charged with safeguarding the public into a quasi-criminal body that has taken on the functions of a "second government" and invades all spheres of public and private life.

The first section of the report summarizes the organization's internal dynamics and external influence, and traces the FSB's evolution into a "special" service. The second section of the report is devoted to the structure of the FSB. It examines the activities and development of individual units, relying mainly on examples of high-profile cases involving the special services.



Map of the regional offices of the FSB of Russia. Compiled by the Dossier Center.

I. The FSB as a Threat to the Development of Society

Contemporary Russia is a less repressive place than the USSR, not only during the Great Terror but also during the period of late stagnation. Nevertheless, the FSB is increasingly wielded as a tool for managing domestic policy, and the change has occurred so rapidly that it poses serious threats to society.

The danger comes from the FSB's transformation into not only a political instrument of the Kremlin but also an unchecked locus of political decision making that is more powerful than, and unaccountable to, other state agencies. The longer other critical agencies stay sidelined, the harder it will be for the broader system to recover in the event of a governmental collapse, as happened in 1953 after former Soviet Premier Joseph Stalin's death and could happen again when Russia undergoes its next change in leadership. A regime change would pose serious

threats to various powerful groups within the FSB and could have unpredictable consequences, including elite attempts to usurp power by force or even a "civil war" among clans.

The combination of a lower degree of repression and the omnipotence of the FSB in modern Russia has two consequences:

- It leads Russia's historical development into a dead end, since governing the country by way of loyal security officials is possible only as long as the guarantor of this system lives. When the guarantor dies, the country could enter a state of clan fragmentation, from which it would be extremely difficult to extricate itself peacefully.
- It prevents the normal functioning of not only a competitive economy but also a command and administrative economy (like that of the USSR). Without healthy competition, key business positions often go to those who cannot or will not make rational and competent decisions.

The combination of these factors leads to decline and stagnation in all spheres of Russia's public life.

The history of Russia's modern intelligence services begins on December 20, 1917, with the Bolsheviks' creation of the Temporary Extraordinary Commission (VChK), a specialized body of political terror that was quickly put to work neutralizing political opponents during the revolution and the civil war. Throughout Soviet history, this organization repeatedly changed its name and function, but whatever the iteration—the Cheka, the State Political Directorate (GPU), the Joint State Political Directorate (OGPU), the People's Commissariat for Internal Affairs (NKVD), the Ministry of State Security (MGB), or the KGB—it was always a repressive tool that sought to merge law enforcement into a single entity while maintaining its own isolation and unique power. This dynamic was plainly captured in 2002 by Nikolai Patrushev, then director of the FSB, who said the "State security bodies have always been an instrument of supreme power, of the existing political regime."⁶ Patrushev made clear a dynamic that had long been at play—regardless of the Russian security and intelligence services' official tasks, they were a malleable tool that could be deployed by those in power.



Meeting of the Cheka Board, 1919 (from left to right) – 1st – S.A. Messing, 2nd – Ya.H. Peters, 3rd unknown, 4th – I.S. Unshlikht, 5th – A. Ya.Belenky, 6th – F.E. Dzerzhinsky, 7th – G.G. Yagoda, 8th – V.R. Menzhinsky, 9th – G.I. Boky, 10th – G.I. Blagonravov, 11th – A. Kh. Artuzov, 12th – unknown, 13th – unknown. III. All-Russian conference of the Cheka. Credit: Wikimeadia Commons

An attempt to rein in and reform the KGB

The KGB was an integral part of the Soviet system built around communist ideologyand its disintegration within a few weeks of the collapse of the USSR left behind a vast bureaucracy. Its employees went to work and, by habit, followed the instructions of their new leaders, but it was hardly the same KGB. Prior to 1991, the agency employed about 480,000 people, of whom about 260,000 were agents. When the Soviet Union fell, nearly half of the KGB's staff was laid off, and the budget of the service was slashed.

A failed coup in August 1991 offered a chance to break the power of the KGB. Immediately after the coup, a commission led by Sergei Stepashin, then chairman of the Defense and Security Committee of the Supreme Soviet of Russia and a member of the Presidium of the Supreme Soviet of Russia, concluded that the agency was overly centralized and held control over all aspects of society without any legal basis and thus had become an independent political force.⁷

The last chairman of the KGB, Vadim Bakatin, presented seven actions and principles in his memoirs that would have to be pursued if the KGB were to be reformed:

- The KGB should be divided into independent agencies that would compete with one another as equals.
- Each union republic should have its own independent security service.

- The security services should comply with the rule of law and respect human rights.
- The security services' work should not be guided by ideology.
- The services' main focus should be on external criminal activity and domestic organized crime.
- The services should be as transparent as possible.
- The services must safeguard national security.⁸



66

Today, the FSB has, to a considerable extent, become the KGB incarnate."

The headquarters of the FSB at Lubyanka Square also served as the headquarters for the KGB and its predecessors since the Cheka. Credit: Wikimeadia Commons

Russian President Boris Yeltsin made a serious attempt to implement Bakatin's program. On August 30, 1991, a major reform meant to depoliticize the KGB was announced. Several independent state services were created from the previously unified "super-departmental agency": the Foreign Intelligence Service (SVR), the Federal Protective Service, and the Federal Agency for Government Communications and Information. The purely political police directorates were abolished and the remains of the KGB were merged into an organization that was renamed several times before before the adoption of its current name: the Federal Security Service of Russia.

Today, the FSB has, to a considerable extent, become the KGB incarnate.

There are some key differences. The FSB performs different tasks, uses different tools, and offers different opportunities for corruption than the KGB, and instead of upholding communist or other societal ideals, it seeks to preserve the president's personal power. It carries out targeted repression, but not mass repression. And, unlike the KGB, it can intervene in the economy at great profit to itself.

Yet the FSB inherited the KGB's infrastructure, archives, agents, and more. Many former KGB functionaries had a hand in the formation of the FSB, and many moved to the new agency. Thus, through inheritance, Russia's FSB has preserved much of the KGB's ideology, skillset, and approach to operational work, and internal understanding of the role of intelligence officers.

Initially, FSB leadership proclaimed a break with the organs of Soviet state security and particularly disavowed crimes committed by the KGB's Stalin-era predecessor, the NKVD.

"I emphasize that the FSB of Russia is not the KGB today," FSB Director Nikolai Patrushev told <u>Literaturnaya Gazeta</u> in 2002.⁹ "This is a new domestic intelligence service corresponding to the new democratic form of Russian statehood. The basis of its activities is the protection of the law, nonpartisanship, and service to national interests."

Over time, however, FSB officers began to identify increasingly with their predecessors, viewing the FSB as a true descendent of the Cheka. In fact, monuments to Cheka founder Felix Dzerzhinsky are regularly erected in its regional departments to this day.

Like the FSB, the main task of the KGB was to protect the regime from foreign and domestic political threats. But, unlike the FSB, the KGB was under some level of control from the ruling Communist Party. One of the paradoxes of the revolutionary changes of 1990 and 1991 was that as the party lost oversight of the state security organs, those agencies became a greater potential threat to the democratic foundations of the state. The prosecutorial oversight that replaced the party's role was inadequate, and no effective mechanisms of parliamentary and public control over the special services arose in the 1990s.

It did not take long before old KGB forces tried to recover their former powers, albeit incrementally. It did not help that, instead of abolishing the old state security organs altogether and creating fundamentally new Russian special services under the control of parliament and civil society, the country's leadership took half-measures to break up the KGB. As early as the first months of the independent Russian Federation, the highest posts in its special services were taken by officers from the Soviet KGB and the Interior Ministry, who in time demonstrated their loyalty to the president.



Monument to F.E.Dzerzhinsky: Lenin Street, 42, Ufa, Bashkortostan. Another statue, "Iron Felix," used to loom from the center of Lubyanka Square, but it was torn down in 1991. In 2012, Moscow authorities stated that they intended to resurrect the monument. Credit: Wikimeadia Commons

And even as Soviet-era ministries and departments—including airline group Aeroflot, the media, large universities, the Intourist travel agency, and foreign trade organizations—were renamed, restructured, and variously privatized, KGB employees remained a secondary priority to reformers.

In January 1992, the Yeltsin administration attempted to create a Ministry of Security and Internal Affairs as a single "super department" in the face of socioeconomic chaos and the outbreak of a conflict with the Supreme Soviet, the national parliament.

This state of affairs is described by one of the Dossier Center's anonymous sources, hereafter referred to as "S." For context, this source served in the KGB's First Main Directorate (foreign intelligence), and was sent as an "illegal" to the United States, where he was to find work, assimilate, and would not return to Russia for at least five years. Contact with his superiors was conducted in messages routed by the command structure for the "illegals" program, utilizing methods such as radio and coded announcements. Meetings with handlers were held in Mexico or Canada. After the collapse of the USSR, the employee received only a short message that the situation was unclear and there should be no contact until further notice. Then silence followed.

Only after a year and a half was he invited to meet with a handler in a neighboring country. They met, but no new instructions were received, except to continue work. In the mid-1990s, SVR representatives called the agent home.

The source told the Dossier Center that KGB agents were true believers, convinced that certain other countries posed a threat to the existence of the USSR. Also notably, he said, upon his return to Russia in the 1990s, he saw a marked decline in the professionalism and discipline of intelligence officers, who, for example, would transfer documents with virtually no thought to proper tradecraft.

The source also reported a generational conflict in the modern FSB. Young people come to the service seeking to earn money, but veteran employees hinder them in order to maintain their monopoly on grafting schemes. Intelligence and security officials have tried to reimbue the work with an ideological component by, for example, creating the Russian Institute for Strategic Studies (RISI) at the Foreign Intelligence Service. These attempts have been, however, largely unsuccessful.

MORE ABOUT RISI

RISI was established in February 1992 as part of the KGB's Research Institute of Intelligence Problems.¹⁰ In 2009, it was transferred to the presidential administration under retired SVR Lieutenant General Leonid Reshetnikov. As former employee Alexander Sytin told Radio Liberty, Reshetnikov previously worked in the First Main Directorate of the KGB and at some point became obsessed with the "White Movement, the White Orthodox idea, and the spiritual and territorial revival of the empire," all of which are ideas stemming from the anti-Bolshevik "Whites"—forces fighting against the "Reds" in the Russian Civil War.¹¹ Sytin said "the main business" of Reshetnikov's life was placing the work of the Russian intelligence services in the same far-reaching historical pantheon of anti-Western Russian warriors. "His passion gradually captured the institution subordinate to him. Its main idea was anti-Westernism," Sytin said.¹²

Later, the presidential administration created the Center for Humanitarian Research, which was designed to reverse what it called the falsification of Russian history. One of its leaders was Peter Multatuli, a former Interior Ministry official who sought to revive the "sacred memory of the martyr king."¹³ In turn, Ukraine expert Tamara Guzenkova was appointed to lead the Center for the Study of Problems of the Near Abroad Countries. Together they promoted anti-Ukrainian ideas, calling the country "Little Russia" and "the result of the criminal destruction of the Russian Empire by the Bolsheviks."¹⁴ In November 2016, RISI's status got a boost when former SVR Director Mikhail Fradkov was chosen to lead it. And in 2017, Reuters reported that RISI had developed proposals to ensure the victory of Donald Trump in the US presidential election.¹⁵

FSB and the Soviet KGB: Differences

Although it might seem that the contemporary FSB would attract people with certain worldviews, employees' ideologies are their own business and the FSB has no official creed.

Also unlike the Soviet-era VChK, OGPU, and NKVD, which recruited according to Marxist ideas of class and where officers of the previous tsarist secret police were rarely found, the FSB is largely composed of former KGB officers. Additionally, it inherited many aspects of the KGB, including structures, operational methods, and archives. As such, it is an organization largely composed of those dedicated to enforcing the will of the previous regime, now tasked with imposing the will of the current regime.

Most fundamentally, the FSB and the KGB differ in their natures and functions as institutions of power. They play different sociopolitical roles and wield differing degrees of influence on society and the state. The KGB was part of a broader "repressive whole," an element of the system created by the Bolsheviks, as well as one of many tools, albeit an important one, to ensure the survival of a communist state.

The FSB, which has fallen out of the "ideological field," has itself become a backbone of the system, a new and fundamental point of support for the authorities. The story of the FSB, though, is not one of perfecting the tools of party ideological terror, but rather of the emergence of an independent agency to implement and sometimes make strategic political and economic decisions.

Commercialization of the FSB

The formation of this fundamentally new political force, which took place throughout the 1990s and continued until 2003, happened in three stages: commercialization, criminalization, and emancipation. Commercialization and criminalization, which took place virtually simultaneously, were the inevitable consequences of the de-ideologization of the service during the protracted general political and economic crisis of the late 1980s and early 1990s. Emancipation occurred later and testified to the completion of the organization's rebirth and its attainment of a new level of influence.

Amid the chaos of the Soviet Union's collapse, tens of thousands of officers in the Russian special services lost the stability of a reliable living wage—the state, which was in deep economic crisis in the early 1990s, often could not pay members of the security forces enough to keep them satisfied. Under these conditions, when officers were not given enough to remain honest and operate with integrity, the temptation to exert pressure and use violence for personal gain was extremely high. Along with carrying out their core mission, members of the special services began to look for additional sources of income where they could.

These security service officers started looking at exactly the right time. Newly legalized private businesses urgently needed protection from rampant criminality in a rapidly changing "Wild East," and they now had the capital to pay for it. Thus began the massive and uncontrolled

commercialization of the special services, in which members used their connections, skills, and official powers to make money on the side.

In this state of dual loyalty, these officials quickly learned to serve both the interests of the state and their personal interest in aquiring private capital. In this, special services officers were not much different from employees of other law enforcement agencies, including police officers, prosecutors, and customs officers. The Russian security services were, in a way, lowered—no longer in the sole service of a major power, but also in bed with cutthroat business.

The privileged criminalization of the FSB and "Gangland Petersburg"

Business security was not the only opportunity that awaited underemployed KGB agents in the early 1990s. In the ashes of the Soviet Union, a slew of organized crime groups rose up, and the authorities lacked the resources to stop them. These gangs stole, trafficked in arms and drugs, and "protected" businesspeople for a certain percentage of their profits. KGB officers familiar with both the basics of conspiracy and security service methods proved especially useful for that type of work. Working directly in the sphere of organized crime, intelligence officers could count on decent earnings and help in resolving personal issues. They often cited operational reasons to justify their cooperation with criminals, effectively legalizing this activity.

Although this union of crooks and security forces took place almost everywhere, its development in St. Petersburg would have huge implications for contemporary Russia. In that city, regional FSB employees, city bureaucrats, and top gangsters formed a lasting criminal coalition that resulted in the emergence of systemic and systematic corruption with international ties that was unprecedented for Russia and more akin to the heyday of the Italian mafia or American crime syndicates during the Great Depression.

At the nexus of the three groups that made up this illicit coalition was an official of the St. Petersburg city government, Vladimir Putin. As a top official in St. Petersburg's government, Putin saw firsthand the magnitude of power that joining criminal and official elements in partnership could create. As a top intelligence chief, he would translate these lessons into action.



Anatoly Sobchak, a leading Soviet-era reformer and former mayor of St. Petersburg next to his mentee and then-Acting Russian President Vladimir Putin in 1994. Sobchak died in 2000 from a heart attack. Both of his bodyguards who were with him were <u>supposedly</u> treated for symptoms of poisoning following his heart attack. Credit: Reuters

After Putin was appointed head of the FSB in 1998, he restructured the special services, replacing top leadership with figures he knew from St. Petersburg and shaping the agency's evolution over the turbulent years to come.

In short order, members of the St. Petersburg circle began to move to Moscow and take up other government posts, as well as positions in commercial and nonprofit organizations affiliated with the state.

With Putin at the FSB, the organization cemented its position at the center of the Russian political system, and this union of Chekists, officials, and criminals now had the ability to influence all spheres of the country's operation. Still-fledgling civil and state institutions were no match for this threat, which even started to win popular support when spiking oil prices allowed the coalition to take control of massive cash flows and make well-received populist gestures. Corruption was pervasive, and it was the way things got done.

Emancipation and expansion of FSB functions

As the FSB changed, it sought to reclaim its perch atop not only the government but also the country's business and economic operations. Even today, the FSB seeks to restore its status as a super-service that broadly surveils society and the state apparatus, as well as other less powerful security and justice organs. To that end, since the late 1990s, divisions have been created within the FSB that can go beyond strictly defined constitutional duties. For instance, they permit the control of other law enforcement agencies—the prosecutor's office and, subsequently, the Investigative Committee, the Interior Ministry, customs, and the Federal Protective Service, among others. Perhaps the most important structural change of the 1990s was the creation of the FSB's Department of Economic Security, or Department K, which gave the special services more scope to intervene in financial and business matters. In addition to counterintelligence and counterterrorism, the FSB could now control the economy. Gradually, it was once again becoming a superagency.

Among a new wave of structural changes in 2003 and 2004, as Putin consolidated his position as president, he transferred to the FSB the functions of the Federal Border Service and part of the Federal Agency for Government Communications and Information.¹⁶

Meanwhile, power struggles with other government departments continued, and the FSB shook up its relationships with criminal groups.

As organized crime soared in the 1990s, the Interior Ministry, through its Department of Combating Organized Crime, took the lead in related investigations. At the same time, FSB officers and criminals cooperated in more or less a balance of power, with the scales probably tipped slightly in favor of the gangsters. As Putin's appointees took up nearly every critical post within the FSB in the early 2000s, however, the security service began to held greater sway. Although "working" cooperation continued, organized crime was subordinated to the FSB.

The agency also elbowed aside competition from the Interior Ministry when the ministry's regional departments were made subordinate to headquarters in Moscow. As a result, the police interfered less with local FSB officers and conflicts were resolved through the federal center. In the early 2000s, the Interior Ministry's organized crime department was sidelined, and in 2008 it was abolished.¹⁷

The FSB and the other security ministries

In 2004, Putin <u>gave</u> special services leadership much broader powers.¹⁸ In particular, the director of the FSB <u>could determine</u> the membership and size of the agency's governing board¹⁹—even the KGB had had to accept a board whose members were approved by the Council of Ministers and the Communist Party's Central Committee.²⁰

By the same 2004 decree, the number of deputy directors was slashed from twelve to four, and some departments, which until then acted as independent units, were abolished. Instead, independent services were created, within which departments were formed—effectively

spreading and decentralizing zones of control.²¹ According to a public comment by Colonel-General Yevgeniy Lovyrev, head of the FSB's Department of Organizational and Personnel Work, the leadership of the FSB had a leading hand in the decree. Putin's decree made the FSB a state in a state, a virtually self-governing structure. The powers of the special services expanded significantly beyond those enumerated in the constitution: From that moment, the FSB could intervene in any situation, not just those related to domestic counterintelligence. Moreover, what little external oversight of the FSB that existed was scaled back.



President Vladimir Putin meets with Igor Sechin, now the CEO of Rosneft, Russia's largest oil company, in 2019. He created the "Sechin Special Forces," officially the Sixth FSB Office of Internal Security Management. Credit: Office of the President of Russia

In 2004 and 2005, Igor Sechin, a friend of Putin's who held the offices of deputy prime minister and deputy head of the presidential administration, created the Sixth FSB Office of Internal Security Management (the so-called "Sechin Special Forces"), one of the agency's most influential units. According to a former FSB officer, the Sixth Service was created primarily to expand the scope of FSB operations, which were traditionally more limited than the Interior Ministry's, despite the intelligence agency's greater access to information.²²

The FSB investigative apparatus technically had a relatively narrow jurisdiction, with which its Moscow representative office, in contrast to its regional ones, strictly complied. This jurisdiction did not include, for example, economic affairs. The Sixth Service was created in part to compensate for this conservatism and lack of efficiency in competition with the Interior Ministry. Two main goals of the new service were finally liquidating the Interior Ministry's organized crime directorate, which in the mid-1990s repeatedly detained FSB officers during raids, and undercutting the Interior Ministry as a whole. The new service was conceived as a "superstructure" over other inter-governmental competitors, as the operational body to which the most promising candidates were recruited.²³

Sechin's hold on the office allowed the FSB to branch out once again beyond the limits originally conceived and in proportion to the internal counterintelligence body. It also allowed Sechin to use the unit for his own economic interests. The Sixth Service was especially useful because it was able to influence other FSB departments and organs.

The Sixth Service is also in charge of witness protection, which it uses for both legitimate purposes and control over those who have attracted the malign interest of the FSB—be they criminals, targets, or political enemies. Thus, the office has become a way for its employees to make money: many businessmen, especially in the shadow economy, are willing to pay considerable sums for the services of the Sixth Service. For example, banker <u>Yevgeniy Dvoskin</u>, who helped gangsters and corrupt officials convert their illicit gains into cash, had long been under state protection in 2007 when Interior Ministry forces tried to arrest him.²⁴ He reportedly escaped from the scene with FSB officers in a vehicle disguised as an ambulance.

Along with the other changes in 2004, the FSB's intelligence directorate, which founded in 1999 and whose officers were allowed to travel abroad, was reorganized into the Department of Intelligence as part of the Fifth Service.²⁵ The FSB Information Security Center was also created in the same sweeping vein.

A year earlier, the Federal Border Service had been abolished.²⁶ Its functions and resources were transferred to the FSB Border Service, giving the FSB responsibility for all cross-border aviation security.

As a result of the changes of the 1990s and early 2000s, the FSB became much more powerful, especially in information-gathering and by taking advantage of opportunities to insert itself into spheres not within its original, reasonable mandate. The service had also become financially independent, as the creation of its own airline showed. All of this happened while external oversight of the special services was whittled away. As a result, the agency conceived by Yeltsin exclusively for counterintelligence purposes has become something more. A new structure in line with the service's growing ambitions developed around 2007 and 2008.

As the FSB became an instrument in the hands of the ruling elite, the special services began to perform new functions defined not by laws, but by private understandings. These functions, which include safeguarding the economic and political interests of the ruling elite and carrying out political repression, have largely supplanted its constitutional mandate to ensure public and state security. The process of internal reform of the FSB, which began in the early 2000s, was finally completed from 2011 to 2014.



Citation²⁷

66

The Federal Security Service will never serve any party or group interests, but will do its work on the basis of the law and in the interests of the entire state."

Vladimir Putin, 1998

Russian Prime Minister Vladimir Putin (C) answers journalists' questions as Interior Minister Vladimir Rushailo (L) and head of the domestic security service (FSB) Nikolai Patrushev (R) look on at a news conference after the meeting of the lawenforcement ministers of the Group of Eight nations in Moscow October 19, 1999. Putin vowed to halt the flow of dirty money from scandalplagued Russia as he opened the conference. Source: Reuters

Economic lobbying

Economic or commercial "fixing" in this report refers to the use of FSB resources to redistribute markets (including illegal ones, such as smuggling or drug trafficking); seize, hold, and redistribute assets; and protect the economic interests of the well-connected.

The first major scandal that showed the public the depth of FSB involvement in commercial activities happened in 2000. In the "Three Whales" case, a few top-level FSB officers close to Putin were caught importing furniture from China without paying customs fees or taxes.²⁸ Ultimately, the president himself intervened, and none of the main defendants was punished. Investigators and prosecutors put the case on hold, and only secondary actors were held responsible in the end.

Five years after the Three Whales, FSB officers were caught using property owned by their department as a way station for Chinese goods smuggled into the country. The scandal led to some top-level resignations, but the accused were able to continue their careers in government and private industry. The case's resolution signaled that the FSB had become untouchable, and it attracted groups and individuals who wanted to use its considerable resources to solve their own financial or extralegal issues.

As a result of the aforementioned cases, a significant blow was inflicted on the Federal Drug Control Service of the Russian Federation (FSKN). In October 2007, FSKN General Alexander Bulbov and several of his colleagues were arrested and charged with illegal wiretapping. A few days later, Bulbov's boss, Viktor Cherkesov, wrote a column in <u>Kommersant</u> acknowledging the conflict between the FSB and the FSKN, as well as the commercialization of the special services.²⁹ Putin was not pleased, telling reporters, "I consider it wrong to air such problems in the media. And if you're going to do that, makes claims about a war between the special services, you yourself must first be beyond reproach."³⁰ Ultimately, Bulbov was sentenced in 2010 to three years' probation.

In May 2008, after Dmitry Medvedev was elected president, Cherkesov was <u>transferred</u> from the Federal Drug Control Service to the Federal Agency for the Supply of Arms, Military, Special Equipment, and Materials.³¹ Two years later, he was fired. According to <u>press reports</u> at the time, the president could never forgive his longtime ally for airing dirty laundry in public.³² After Cherkesov's departure, FSKN was led by Colonel-General Viktor Ivanov, who came from the St. Petersburg security officers' clan. The new head of the drug-control service became known for showy public relations stunts and scandals.

Political operations

While the FSB took on its new economic functions, it also started to conduct political operations with the explicit or tacit consent of the president, his administration, and the Security Council.

In 1999, for example, the FSB was involved in the dismissal of Prosecutor General Yuri Skuratov, who a year earlier had investigated potential wrongdoing by Tatyana Dyachenko, daughter of Boris Yeltsin, and Deputy Prime Ministers Anatoly Chubais and Valery Serov.³³ It was one of the earliest examples of the use of the FSB in clashes among the elite.



Russian First Deputy Prime Minister Boris Nemtsov (L) and Defence Minister Igor Sergeyev (R) reach out to shake hands as Deputy Prime Minister Valery Serov looks on during the government meeting, September 25, 1997. Nemtsov would later oppose Vladimir Putin's government and was assassinated in 2015. Credit: Reuters

The episode started in 1998, when Skuratov launched an investigation into hundreds of government officials suspected of using their positions to profit off the short-term bond market. Among them, according to <u>Skuratov</u>, were Chubais, Serov, Dyachenko.³⁴ That same year, Skuratov filed a lawsuit against the Yeltsin administration alleging an administration official had received roughly \$60 million in kickbacks for awarding lucrative construction contracts.³⁵ The case was investigated jointly with Swiss law enforcement agencies.

A few months later, a video appeared on the state TV channel showing a "person resembling Skuratov" in bed with two sex workers. After that, the FSB <u>opened</u> a criminal case against the prosecutor general for abuse of office and Skuratov was removed.³⁶ Skuratov <u>said</u> the video was faked and called Putin the mastermind of the plot against him.³⁷ In his 2012 book, *Putin—The Executor of III Will*, he wrote that Putin, at the time FSB chief, had pressured him to resign in order to avoid a lengthy dismissal process in parliament. For Putin, the Skuratov case was an opportunity to demonstrate loyalty to Yeltsin and his entourage.³⁸

The takeovers of NTV, YUKOS, and Sergei Magnitsky

The FSB's next audacious show of strength was its participation in the seizure of private television channel NTV in 2001.

NTV was majority-owned by Media-Most, a holding company formed by entrepreneur Vladimir Gusinsky. Known for its editorial independence, the channel had <u>investigated</u> a series of mysterious explosions in September 1999 in which the FSB was suspected of being involved.³⁹ It had also opposed the Chechen War, probed official corruption, gave unsparing coverage to the Kursk submarine tragedy, and poked fun at officials on its *Kukly* satirical puppet show.

On May 11, 2000, employees of the Prosecutor General's Office, the FSB, and the federal tax police <u>searched</u> the station's offices, and two days later Gusinsky was arrested on fraud charges.⁴⁰ Officials reportedly told Gusinsky he could go free and keep his other assets if he would sell his NTV shares to Gazprom.⁴¹ He agreed. The press reported that this condition was included in annexes to Gusinsky's agreement with Gazprom, and the European Court of Human Rights subsequently <u>cited</u> it in their finding that his arrest had been politically motivated.⁴²



Armed and masked men identifying themselves as tax police chat as they survey the entrance to the head office of the Media-Most group, on May 11, 2000. Credit: Reuters

NTV's seizure set off a firestorm. Protesters held rallies and pickets in its defense, with some regional media claiming solidarity with the channel. Still, the station stayed in the hands of Gazprom's media company. Many NTV journalists resigned and several of its marquis programs were canceled.

Putin made a show of staying above the fray, <u>saying</u> he did not feel "entitled to interfere in a dispute between business entities."⁴³

NTV's capture was the first major case of the government using special services to put political pressure on the media.

The Yukos Affair

The FSB also played a major role in the expropriation of the Yukos oil company, which marked the start of political raiding of private companies in Russia. The beneficiaries of this operation, which began with a criminal case of tax evasion in 2003, were figures associated with the security forces and the president.⁴⁴

In taking over Yukos and imprisoning its owner, Mikhail Khodorkovsky, Putin's team accomplished three important tasks: eliminating the threat to the president's rule posed by Khodorkovsky, a funder of the opposition; strengthening its own bridgehead in a strategically important industry; and sending a warning to owners of other large businesses. The Yukos affair changed the nature of relations between the government and entrepreneurs in Russia: Now, business was allowed to own significant capital only in exchange for political loyalty and avoiding any criticism of the president.

Even though employees of various law enforcement agencies were involved, all of them acted with the authority of the FSB, which directed the operation.

The case of Sergei Magnitsky

A few years later, in 2007, police raided the offices of the highly successful investment fund Hermitage Capital, run by British financier William Browder.⁴⁵ When the fund's lawyer, Sergei Magnitsky, discovered that figures in law enforcement were fraudulently claiming huge valueadded tax (VAT) refunds in Hermitage's name, using company stamps apparently pilfered during the raid, he was arrested and charged with tax evasion.⁴⁶ Security officials demanded Magnitsky make a deal and testify against Browder. He held out, and after eleven months of imprisonment, Magnitsky died in jail, having allegedly been beaten and suffering from chronic health problems that investigators and judges ignored.⁴⁷

The Magnitsky case was an operation of the FSB's Economic Security Service. His death set off one of the largest international scandals in the history of post-communist Russia and led Browder to champion passage of the Magnitsky Act, mandating sanctions on Russian human rights abusers, in the United States, Canada, the United Kingdom (UK), and other European countries.⁴⁸ Nevertheless, it served the purpose of putting foreign businesses in Russia on notice that they would not be treated differently from those that are domestic. Cooperating with the authorities, including handing over kickbacks and bribes, would be the cost of doing business there.



Dmitry Kratov, the former deputy head of the Butyrskaya prison where Magnitsky was held, was the only person being tried in connection with the death of Sergei Magnitsky. Here, he waits before a court session in Moscow on December 28, 2012. Kratov was later acquitted of the charge of negligence over the death of Sergei Magnitsky. Credit: Reuters

The FSB as a "Shadow Government"

Today, the FSB has displaced a variety of state institutions and continues to exert behind-thescenes control of every source of power in Russia. In addition to their direct duties, intelligence officers help resolve political and economic issues in the interests of Putin, his inner circle, or the president's administration.

Given its preeminent role in running the country, the FSB has naturally become a battleground for power and resources. In a democratic society, political conflicts play out in the party system, the legislative branch, and lobby groups, while financial disputes are resolved through the judicial system. In contemporary Russia, these conflicts manifest as an interclan struggle for influence on and within the FSB.

Every financial-industrial group that matters has representatives inside the FSB, just as elsewhere they might have representatives in the legislature, government, or the courts. Today, special interests lobby the FSB just as much as they lobby the administration.

The special services' priority remains the people from Putin's inner circle who maintain their FSB clans, or officers who have the president's ear. With his approval, these officers can target the leaders of various government agencies or major businesses using a wide range of methods from planting evidence to aggressive targeted encounters intent on provoking a desired crime. Sometimes, representatives of the special services ask for consent after an operation is already underway, as in the case of Denis Sugrobov, who led the Interior Ministry's anti-corruption unit.⁴⁹ Sugrobov's team was targeted by the FSB and he was eventually convicted in 2017 on chanrges of organized crime and abuse of power.⁵⁰ In such cases, the outcome depends on which of the warring parties is the first to reach the president with their version of events.

This system makes Putin the final arbiter while not allowing him to see things as they really are. To address this shortcoming, he has tried to develop something akin to checks and balances inside the special services by encouraging clan rivalry in the FSB and not allowing any particular group to amass too much power. For example, the former head of the FSB's Sixth Service, Oleg Feoktistov, widely considered Sechin's man, was balanced by Sergei Korolev, who formerly led the FSB's Internal Security Department and belongs to a different clan.

The relationship between the FSB and the president of Russia

The FSB is Putin's tool of choice among the country's law enforcement and security agencies.

In general, the trend is toward a single-channel system of government supported by the FSB as other agencies, whether in the security realm or not, lose their influence. To date, conflicts with other state institutions have typically been resolved in favor of the FSB.

One after the other, the FSB has bested and often absorbed other security agencies, from undermining the first head of the State Drug Control Committee, Viktor Cherkesov, in 2007, to gaining operational control of the Customs Service under Andrei Belyaninov and the Federal Protective Service under Yevgeniy Murov. But the FSB established its full supremacy only recently. In the early 2010s, the Prosecutor General's Office could effectively counter the agency and protect its employees from criminal prosecution when Moscow-area prosecutors were working illicitly with casinos, but that was essentially the last successful challenge by a state body to the FSB's power.

From 2015 to 2017, the FSB showed itself to be Putin's enforcer when the Sixth Service's Internal Security Department (USB) detained three regional governors in criminal cases.⁵¹ Many political commentators speculated that the agency acted on its own, but the facts indicate that Putin pulled the strings. The governors' arrests took place after months of painstaking preparations, and the orders came from above.



Vladimir Putin talks to the director of the Federal Security Service Alexander Bortnikov after a wreath laying ceremony to commemorate the beginning of the Great Patriotic War against Nazi Germany in 1941 at the Tomb of the Unknown Soldier in Moscow June 22, 2012. Credit: Reuters

The FSB is the tool that Putin uses to redistribute local economic resources to favored clans, meet public demands to fight corruption, and ensure political loyalty from regional officials, a favorite tactic in Russian officialdom. Since the country's economy depends on its relations with Western countries, Putin pays lip service to democracy, but Soviet-style purges have given way to carefully chosen, high-profile operations that pacify Russia's "dissenters" and regional elites. In parallel, under the guise of the fight against corruption, a redistribution of wealth, resources, and market share occurs out of public view, to the benefit of those close to the Kremlin and the security forces.

Today, Putin is trying to consolidate his control over the FSB beyond the oversight he exercises via the administration and the Security Council. He seeks to establish regular communication not only with the agency's director, Alexander Bortnikov, but also with the heads of directorates and departments. In doing so, he causes competition and friction between the formal leadership of the service and the subordinates who benefit from direct contact with the president.

The peculiarity of Putin's status lies in the fact that he both runs the FSB and is its main client. He is the dominant force in the relationship: If he has clearly expressed his firm opinion on some

issue, he can almost always impose his will via the FSB. Yet, because the FSB has eclipsed other security agencies, the president is increasingly dependent on its information and counsel to form his opinions, so the tail wags the dog.

Increasingly, the outcome of corporate conflicts depends on who made the first report to government authorities, which has led to a rapid wounding of rule of law within the Russian system. This is an essential difference from the Stalinist system of personal power, as Stalin relied on both the party and the state security agencies, which he kept strictly separate, while Putin relies solely on the FSB.

Overall, the FSB has seized control of the entire law enforcement apparatus. It has so thoroughly eliminated or established primacy over competing security institutions that the only remaining oversight of the FSB is the personal control of the president, who tries to manage it via its director and those under him who carry out policy.

The FSB as a commercial and political exchange

The FSB's altered role has led to an internal contradiction between its formal and informal structures. The formal structure of the service and its rigid hierarchy correspond to its declared constitutional functions. In parallel, the FSB also functions as a center for informal decision-making and implementation.



Lawyer Genrikh Padva (C) and former Russian Defense Minister Anatoly Serdyukov (in back seat, obscured) sit in a car as they arrive at the prosecutor's office in Moscow January 11, 2013. Serdyukov was involved in a case that snowballed into the biggest corruption scandal since President Vladimir Putin's return to the Kremlin at the time. Credit: Reuters

In adapting to the new responsibilities and powers absorbed from other organs, the agency has changed organizationally and begun to resemble a collection of interest groups independent of the formal hierarchy. For example, Sergei Korolev, director of the FSB's Economic Security Service, and Ivan Tkachev, chief of that service's Department K, which oversees banks and other financial institutions, were at odds because they "belong" to different clans.⁵² Sometimes officers act in accordance with their formal positions, and sometimes with their informal allegiances, sowing confusion. The leaders of these informal groups may have influence comparable to, or even sometimes exceeding, the powers of the formal leaders of the FSB.

Relations among influence groups within the FSB and their clients—the corrupt businessmen, criminals, and political figures looking for an advantage—are fluid, with the "principal" and "agent" roles repeatedly changing to match the situation. Sometimes influence groups promote certain decisions in the interests of their clientele, and at other times they work to advance their own interests. In extreme cases, these groups can even turn on their clients. In general, influence groups are freelancing more, working simultaneously with different customers, maneuvering the landscape, and rapidly building up their own fiefdoms. Only clients who maintain direct access to the president remain privileged, but even that is sometimes not enough of a shield—a recent example being the case of former Defense Minister Anatoly Serdyukov, who was caught up in a wave of dismissals relating to an embezzlement scheme in the Defense Ministry, despite there being no accusations of embezzlement against him.⁵³

With its unparalleled influence, the FSB can insert itself into any criminal investigation. To allow the agency to directly control investigations, as in the probe of Boris Nemtsov's murder, officials sometimes set up long-term interdepartmental task forces. These groups can include investigators, supervising prosecutors, operational police officers, and members of the FSB, as well as other interested parties, such as members of longstanding, institutional law enforcement organizations, usually responsible for communicating with the criminal world.

The FSB can directly control any criminal investigation and turn it into an ineffectual window dressing established by legal relations among prosecutors, investigators, and judges. In other investigations, the FSB exerts influence unofficially, through seconded employees or covert agents. As criminal cases have become a primary tool of manual control of the state—the kind of weapon that can be deployed when the government wants direct influence and action—the FSB's opinion has become decisive on almost any economic or political affair of interest to the special services.

How the FSB actually works



An organizational diagram of the key leaders of the FSB.

FSB involvement in economic crime

To better understand how the FSB works, it helps to look closely at some of the organization's key departments. Among the most influential is the Fourth Service for Economic Security (SEB), including its counterintelligence department for the credit and financial industry, Department K.

Formally, the SEB is engaged in counterintelligence support of such strategically important areas as industry, transport, and communications. At the same time, SEB is responsible for the security and stability of the financial and banking systems.

These declared tasks are undoubtedly important, especially considering the risks inherent in a globalized economy and financial system. But control and regulation of the financial industry do not fall under the rubric of counterintelligence in any Western country, and they go far beyond the reasonable powers and competence of the special services—regulation of finance and banking would typically fall to the central bank and the Finance Ministry. In Russia, the SEB's control over these institutions allows the agencies to intervene in purely economic processes, and the absence of external oversight allows the SEB to control, organize, and cover up illegal activities.

Q

Money laundering, illegal financial transactions, and capital flight have reached unprecedented levels in Russia.

By one estimate, Danske Bank alone has laundered at least <u>two hundred and thirty billion dollars</u> and Swedbank <u>one hundred and forty-nine billion dollars</u> from Russia and other former Soviet countries.⁵⁴

Excessive power breeds corruption at the SEB and other FSB services, the private banking system, and government institutions, including the central bank and the Deposit Insurance Agency (DIA). Personal enrichment is the primary goal. The corruption of the special services and their fecklessness in the fight against financial crimes undermine the Russian economy and the country's credibility in the global market. Ultimately, the investment climate suffers and growth slows.

In the 2000s, a "state-criminal partnership" developed in Russia, in which the shadow financial services market was monopolized by the SEB/FSB under the leadership of current FSB Director Alexander Bortnikov. Since then, SEB employees control the entire chain, from schemes for withdrawing money from the budget to cashing out these funds and laundering them abroad.

An important part of this process has been to "burn" banks with the assistance of the Deposit Insurance Agency. Under the control of the FSB, criminal financiers were able to launder money through small banks, whose licenses the central bank would then revoke. This, in turn, opened new opportunities for grifters—those in the FSB and their seedy associates—to profit by restructuring the banks' assets or stealing funds allocated for their reorganizations.

Throughout the 2000s, the Federal Tax Service, the Federal Customs Service, and the central bank came under indirect SEB control when SEB officers were seconded to those agencies. This arrangement put large sums within easy reach of the seconded officers, and it's primarily thanks to the SEB that corruption has become the norm for a significant part of the FSB. The competition for spoils among various groups in the SEB has led to public scandal and criminal cases.

Schemes of budget theft through tax refunds, cashing out, and money laundering

Collaboration with the Deposit Insurance Agency

To understand how deeply the SEB and FSB are enmeshed in the shadow economy, consider the case of three Department K colonels arrested in April 2019: Kirill Cherkalin, then director of a branch of the department; Dmitry Frolov, deputy department chief until his dismissal in 2013; and Alexander Vasiliev.⁵⁵

Formally, Department K's purpose is to ensure the security of the Russian banking system, but the department's far-reaching authority creates fertile ground for virtually unlimited criminal activity. Cherkalin and his colleagues extorted bribes, "protected" businesses, laundered money, seized and liquidated banks, and initiated custom-made criminal cases against targets of their own selection. During searches, FSB officers seized jewelry and cash worth 12 billion rubles

(about one hundred and eighty million dollars at the time), but the accused were charged in only two cases of extortion and bribery: against Cherkalin over eight hundred and fifty thousand dollars and against Frolov and Vasiliev over 490 million rubles.⁵⁶

Led by Frolov, they worked closely with the Deposit Insurance Agency, which sent intelligence reports—in effect, a financial "casing"—to Department K that allowed Frolov and then Cherkalin to choose new victims. Targets would be offered a "solution to their problems" in exchange for payoffs. Victims who refused would lose their banking licenses and have their assets transferred to people close to the FSB. Dossier Center sources indicate, however, that paying up did not always help: In some cases, even after receiving bribes, FSB officers, along with the DIA and the central bank, still liquidated the bank.

Immediately after the arrest of Cherkalin and his accomplices, a high-ranking DIA official, Valery Miroshnikov, left the country.⁵⁷ According to Dossier Center sources, there is a direct causal link between Cherkalin's arrest and Miroshnikov's sudden flight. As this case shows, corruption, money laundering, and theft are a thoroughly institutionalized shadow industry that is lucrative for some, but for others carries the threat of bankruptcy, forced emigration, or criminal charges. Similarly, the prosecutors' decision not to investigate multiple additional accusations against Cherkalin suggests that his trial and conviction were less about law and order and more about a power struggle within the security forces.⁵⁸

A picture of complex bureaucratic policy becomes apparent, both formal and informal to those who execute it. The interests of representatives of four departments of the special services coincide:

- That of Directorate K in the SEB, whose chief, Ivan Tkachev, initially sided with Shestun.⁵⁹
- That of the Moscow regional FSB, which Shestun worked out on behalf of the governor of the Moscow region, Andrei Vorobyov.⁶⁰
- That of Sixth Service of the USB/FSB, which officially carried out the state's defense of Shestun (for which he, in his own words, paid "bribes.").
- The "M" department (presumably), who was trying to take advantage of the current situation for his own apparatus interests.

The power of Igor Sechin's Special Sixth Service: The Sugrobov and Ulyukaev cases

One of Putin's closest allies is Rosneft Chief Executive Officer Igor Sechin, whose relationship with the president goes back to the 1990s in St. Petersburg, where Sechin was a deputy of Putin's.

Serving as deputy chief of the presidential administration in 2004 and 2005, Sechin was wellplaced to create the Sixth Service within the FSB's Internal Security Department (USB). The service enjoys considerable autonomy and often serves as an elite unit, executing the most delicate operations, such as the arrests of regional <u>governors</u>, on orders from the country's leadership.⁶¹

Managers of the Sixth Service have almost always had access to the president and Sechin, bypassing the direct chiefs of the USB and the entire FSB. This special status gives officers of the Sixth Service ample opportunities to make a profit. According to aDossier Center anonymous source with firsthand knowledge of the Sixth Service, referred to here as "S1," employees of this unit funneled money out of targets associated with Russian Railways for a long time, extracting substantial commercial benefits from this.⁶²

It was allegedly corruption involving Russian Railways and its director at the time, Vladimir Yakunin, that led to the downfall of Denis Sugrobov, then chief of the Interior Ministry's anticorruption unit. In Sugrobov's case, mentioned earlier in this report, he and his deputy, Boris Kolesnikov, were arrested in 2014 and charged with abuse of power after allegedly enticing FSB officers to accept bribes. Sugrobov is now serving a twelve-year sentence and Kolesnikov is dead, having jumped or been pushed from a balcony at the headquarters of the Investigative Committee, Russia's equivalent to the FBI. S1, the Dossier Center source, said Kolesnikov was thrown from the balcony by an operative of the Sixth Service.⁶³

Evidence from the Sixth Service was used to arrest Sugrobov, who the source said was targeted because he had compromising materials on officers of the Sixth Service. The operation against Sugrobov was led by Oleg Feoktistov, who at the time was the deputy head of the FSB's Internal Security Department and was also instrumental in another high-profile case, which had Sechin's fingerprints all over it.



Before a 2016 meeting of the Anti-Corruption Council. Left to right: Chairman of the Investigative Committee Alexander Bastrykin, Director of the Federal Security Service Alexander Bortnikov and Minister of Economic Development Alexei Ulyukayev. Credit: Office of the President of Russia

In November 2016, Economic Development Minister Alexei Ulyukaev was arrested and accused of taking a \$2 million bribe to drop his opposition to state-owned oil company Rosneft's takeover of Bashneft, a private oil producer.⁶⁴ Sechin is chief executive of Rosneft, where at the time of Ulyukaev's arrest, Feoktistov was head of security, having recently left the Sixth Service. Feoktistov was joined in the Ulyukaev operation by Ivan Tkachev, another alumnus of the Sixth Service who was now leading Department K.

Ulyukaev protested his innocence, saying that he had merely accepted a Christmas gift basket, not a bribe, from Sechin.⁶⁵ Typically in such politicized criminal cases, the events outlined in the indictment are just a pretext for prosecution, which is really prompted by personal or commercial conflicts. According to S1, however, Ulyukaev's case is the rare because the stated reason for prosecution is not a fable.⁶⁶ The minister was eventually sentenced to eight years in prison.⁶⁷

The Ulyukaev case is an excellent example of how former and current FSB officers act as an instrument of interclan struggle. It also clearly demonstrates how members of Putin's inner circle use special services for their own purposes—in particular, to build their parallel power structures and to lure security officers into them. Sechin, apparently due to his excessive ambitions, attracted the discontent of the First Person (Putin), and Feoktistov lost his job both in a high position at Rosneft and the FSB.⁶⁸ This took away a proven tool in Sechin's arsenal, Fektistov, and served as a shot across the bow—remember who is in charge.

FSB surveillance of other security forces

Department M provides counterintelligence support for law enforcement agencies. It is the police of the police, exercising informal oversight over the police, investigators, prosecutors, and the courts. The department plays a role in the appointments of all significant posts in these departments and monitors their employees. This arrangement allows the FSB to keep the rest of the security forces in check: *emshchiki*—officers of the directorate—can arrange the appointment of their own people, filter out undesirable candidates, or demand "thanks" and cooperation from security officers already appointed. As has been reported widely in the press, Department M also exercises informal control over judges and may influence their decision-making, although on paper the judicial system is independent.

Department M's oversight of law enforcement bodies gives its corruption a wide scope: Its managers can run schemes not only through their department but also via employees of other agencies. Department M management has played an essential role in the shadow financial services market since at least the mid-2000s. It's likely that the market has been divided among the three divisions of the FSB, which, at times competing and at times cooperating with one another, have facilitated the laundering and transfer of hundreds of billions of rubles abroad. At the same time, law enforcement agencies, which Department M is called to monitor, are regularly rocked by corruption scandals, some of which involve *emshchiki* themselves.

Department M, like the entire FSB, seeks to subordinate the rest of the security structures to its will. Often its operatives pursue this aim by bringing criminal cases against high-profile defendants, effectively decapitating law enforcement agencies and installing their own loyalists. These operations, among other things, send a signal about the place of the FSB atop the security hierarchy.

In 2015, a long-running conflict between the FSB and the Investigative Committee came to a head. The committee had been an independent body for only five years, having been split off from the Prosecutor General's Office in 2011. But it had become an indispensable tool, including for putting pressure on businesspeople and dissenters. By that time, the Prosecutor General's Office had lost its authority to initiate criminal cases and the law limited the conditions under which the FSB could initiate investigations. To expand its influence, the FSB would need to put the Investigative Committee under its control.

A shootout in a Korean restaurant in Moscow provided the FSB's opportunity.⁶⁹ Two people were killed when a crime boss and his goons attempted to extort money from the restaurant owner and a brawl ensued, which ended in shots fired. Investigators at the Investigative Committee, who may have had links to the crime boss, slow-walked the case and reduced the charges. Accused of corruption in the case were Mikhail Maksimenko, chief of the Investigative Committee's Internal Security Directorate (not to be confused with the FSB department of the same name); his deputy, Alexander Lamonov; and three top investigators in Moscow.⁷⁰

A decisive blow came the next year, when the influential director of the Investigative Committee for the Volgograd Region, Mikhail Muzraev, was arrested along with other high-ranking officers.⁷¹ Muzraev, a veteran investigator, had trained several generations of officials and was expected to lead the entire Investigative Committee. Unlike the conflict between the Interior Ministry and the FSB that led to the Sugrobov case, Muzraev's arrest and the subsequent filling of important posts with FSB loyalists helped to informally subordinate the Investigative Committee staff.

Department M itself has been buffeted by internecine strife. For example, when Sergei Alpatov took over the management of the department in 2014, he sought to clear out those who were loyal to his predecessor, Viktor Kryuchkov. Alpatov launched an operation that nabbed Dmitry Zakharchenko, leader of the Interior Ministry's anti-corruption unit, as well as other employees of the ministry and of the FSB, including in Alpatov's own department.

Investigators found thirteen apartments and fourteen parking spaces in exclusive areas of Moscow, four cars, a 500-gram gold bar, Rolex watches, jewels, and currency worth nine billion rubles belonging to Zakharchenko and his family.⁷²

The group had enjoyed the protection of Kryuchkov for more than a decade as they and the police officers they oversaw "resolved issues" for businesses in the gray economy and provided illicit services to high-ranking officials.⁷³ Among the sources of the huge wealth they had accumulated was likely kickbacks and embezzlement on state contracts with Russian Railways.

Conclusion

The story of Russian intelligence, the KGB, and FSB over the past thirty years is extraordinary. From a period of great weakness and disorganization in the first years after the fall of the Soviet Union, the FSB has become the defining and governing institution in Putin's Russia.

In the most repressive period of Soviet and even Russian history, Stalin held the NKVD (the KGB's predecessor) firmly in his grasp. Today, the FSB is more than an instrument of Putin. His KGB background has had a great deal to do with the rise of the FSB, many of his close associates have come from the KGB ranks, and the FSB is his preferred tool for getting things done in Russia. To that end, Putin has installed these KGB/FSB associates in key government and commercial positions, extending the FSB's reach well beyond the spheres where Stalin's secret police held sway.

But while it is authoritarian, Putin's Russia is a more free-wheeling place than the Soviet Union, and the president's control over the FSB does not rival Stalin's control of the NKVD or even the Soviet Politburo's control over the KGB. Senior FSB officials and even lower-ranking officers can pursue their own plans and ambitions. The abuses and corruption at the top of the FSB are mirrored further down, as more junior officials set up their own extortion and protection rackets to bleed the country's businesses. And as different parts of the FSB seek their own economic advantage, they start to compete with each other, adding another complication to doing business in Russia—something that could, over time, chip away at the stability of the Putin regime.

Acknowledgements

The Atlantic Council's Eurasia Center would like to recognize the masterful reporting of the Dossier Center, and thank the Future of Russia Foundation for its generous support in bringing this work to an English-speaking audience. The Eurasia Center would also like to recognize the contributions of Michael Newton, Barbara Frye, Doug Klain, Adrian Hoefer, Sabrina Hernandez, Laryssa Horodysky, Andrew D'Anieri, Lili Bivings, Georgiy Kent, Uri Friedman, Susan Cavan, and Becca Hunziker.

About the Eurasia Center



The <u>Eurasia Center's</u> mission is to enhance transatlantic cooperation in promoting stability, democratic values and prosperity in Eurasia, from Eastern Europe and Turkey in the West to the Caucasus, Russia and Central Asia in the East.

Endnotes

³ "Scandal in Moscow's FSB," Warsaw Institute, July 11, 2017, https://warsawinstitute.org/scandal-in-moscows-fsb/.

⁴ "Чекисты-разбойники: как ФСБ погрязла во внутренних конфликтах," *Riddle*, July 25, 2019, <u>https://www.ridl.io/ru/chekisty-razbojniki-kak-fsb-pogrjazla-vo-vnutrennih-konfliktah/.</u>

⁵ "Путь Сергея Иванова от разведчика до администратора," *Vedomosti*, March 18, 2013, <u>https://www.vedomosti.ru/library/articles/2013/03/18/nu kakoj ya ministr oborony.</u>

⁶ "Мы служим России," Федеральная Служба Бесопасности, December 18, 2002, <u>http://www.fsb.ru/fsb/comment/rukov/single.htm%21_print%3Dtrue%26id%3D10309768%40fsbAppearance.html</u>

⁷ "КГБ СССР должен прекратить существование," *Российская газета*, September 18, 1991, <u>https://yeltsin.ru/day-by-day/1991/09/18/5874/</u>.

⁸ Vadim Bakatin, Дорога в прошедшем времени (Центрполиграф, 2015).

⁹ Yurii Polyakov, "Мы Служим Росии" (Interview with Nikolai Patrushev), *Literaturnaya Gazeta*, December 18, 2002, <u>http://www.fsb.ru/fsb/comment/rukov/single.htm%21</u> print%3Dtrue%26id%3D10309768%40fsbAppearance.html.

¹⁰ "Как устроен РИСИ и мог ли он повлиять на победу Трампа," *BBC*, April 21, 2017, <u>https://www.bbc.com/russian/features-39662290</u>.

¹¹ "Умирать за Путина никто не будет," *Radio Liberty*, January 24, 2015, <u>https://www.svoboda.org/a/26810300.html</u>.

¹² Dmitry Volchek, "Умирать за Путина никто не будет," *Радио Своода, January 24, 2015,* <u>https://www.svoboda.org/a/26810300.html</u>.

¹³ Dmitry Volchek, "Умирать за Путина никто не будет," Радио Своода, January 24, 2015, <u>https://www.svoboda.org/a/26810300.html</u>.

14 Ibid

¹⁵ Ned Parker, Jonathan Landay, and John Walcott, "Putin-linked think tank drew up plan to sway 2016 US election – documents," *Reuters*, April 19, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-russia-election-exclusive/putin-linked-think-tank-drew-up-plan-to-sway-2016-us-election-documents-idUSKBN17L2N3</u>.

¹⁶ "Presidential Decree of the Russian Federation 308 of March 11, 2003, On measures to improve public administration in the field of security of the Russian Federation," *President of Russia,* <u>http://kremlin.ru/acts/bank/19298</u>.

¹⁷ "Медведев наделил МВД новыми полномочиями," *BBC Russia*, September 10, 2008, <u>http://news.bbc.co.uk/hi/russian/russia/newsid_7607000/7607657.stm</u>.

¹⁸ Presidential Decree of the Russian Federation N 807 of June 11, 2004, On issues of the Federal Security Service of the Russian Federation," *President of Russia*. <u>https://www.consultant.ru/document/cons_doc_LAW_48357/</u>.

¹⁹ "Перемены на Лубянке,' *Lenta.ru*, July 15, 2004, <u>https://lenta.ru/articles/2004/07/14/fsb/</u>.

²⁰ "Экспертное заключение по делу КПСС (1992)," Мемориал, Accessed August 2020, <u>https://www.memo.ru/ru-ru/history-of-repressions-and-protest/punitive-agencies/case-kpss/</u>

²¹ Presidential Decree of the Russian Federation N 807 of June 11, 2004, "On issues of the Federal Security Service of the Russian Federation," *President of Russia*, <u>https://www.consultant.ru/document/cons_doc_LAW_48357/</u>.

¹ "Новая газета рассказала о кланах внутри ФСБ," *News.ru*, August 25, 2010, <u>https://www.newsru.com/russia/25aug2010/fsb.html.</u>

² "Конец спецназа Сечина," New Times, December 4, 2017, <u>https://newtimes.ru/articles/detail/132259/.</u>

²² "За что убрали генерала Фикса," New Times, August 22, 2016, https://newtimes.ru/articles/detail/116372.

²³ Dossier Centre Confidential Source 1.

²⁴ Leonid Nikitinsky, "Who is мистер Двоскин?," *Novaya Gazeta*, July 20, 2011, <u>https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2011/07/21/44537-who-is-mister-dvoskin</u>.

²⁵ Jared S. Easton, "The Industrial Spy Game: FSB as Russian Economic Developer," *Modern Diplomacy*, August 13, 2015, <u>https://moderndiplomacy.eu/2015/08/13/the-industrial-spy-game-fsb-as-russian-economic-developer/</u>.

²⁶ "Presidential Decree of the Russian Federation 308 of March 11, 2003, "On measures to improve public administration in the field of security of the Russian Federation (with changes and additions)," *President of Russia,* <u>http://base.garant.ru/185629/</u>.

²⁷ "У Наркоконтроля больше нет "специфики" в отношениях с ФСБ," *Kommersant*, November 11, 2008, <u>https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/1081665</u>.

²⁸ Victor Yasmann, "Russia: Corruption Scandal Could Shake Kremlin," *Radio Free Europe/ Radio Liberty*, September 26, 2006, <u>https://www.rferl.org/a/1071621.html</u>.

²⁹ Viktor Cherkesov, "Нельзя допустить, чтобы воины превратились в торговцев," *Kommersant*, October 9, 2007, <u>https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/812840</u>.

³⁰ "У Наркоконтроля больше нет "специфики" в отношениях с ФСБ," *Kommersant*, November 11, 2008, <u>https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/1081665</u>.

³¹ Ibid.

³² Maria Tsvetkova, Alexey Nikolsky, Natalia Koctenko, "Виктор Черкесов лишился государственной должности из-за статьи," *Vedmosti*, June 15, 2010, <u>https://www.vedomosti.ru/politics/articles/2010/06/15/viktor-cherkesov-lishilsya-gosudarstvennoj-dolzhnosti-iz-za-stati.</u>

³³ Michael Wines, "After Sex-Tape Attack on Prosecutor, Yeltsin Fires a 2d Aide," *the New York Times*, March 20, 1999, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/1999/03/20/world/after-sex-tape-attack-on-prosecutor-yeltsin-fires-a-2d-aide.html</u>.

³⁴ "Новые скандальные заявления Юрия Скуратова," *Newsru.com*, December 6, 2017, https://www.newsru.com/arch/russia/22Aug2001/skuratov.html.

³⁵ Alexander Lebedev, *Охота на банкира,* «Издательство «Э», 2017.

³⁶ Внутренние противоречия следствия," Kommersant, October 14, 1999, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/227683.

³⁷ Yury Skurtatov, Путин - исполнитель злой воли, (Алгоритм 2012).

³⁸ "Путин в Москве," Casparov.ru, January 21, 2010, http://www.kasparov.ru/material.php?id=4B5811FDB4E78.

³⁹ "ФСБ ВЗРЫВАЕТ РОССИЮ. ФСБ против народа," *Novaya Gazeta*, August 27, 2001, <u>https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2001/08/27/10999-fsb-vzryvaet-rossiyu-fsb-protiv-naroda</u>.

⁴⁰ "В центральных офисах холдинга "Медиа-Мост" проводятся обыски," *Lenta.ru*, May 11, 2000, https://web.archive.org/web/20010119000700/https:/lenta.ru/russia/2000/05/11/media/obyski.htm.

⁴¹ Ibid.

⁴² Oleg Anischik, «Гусинский против России: Постановление Европейского Суда,» *Europeancourt.ru*, <u>http://europeancourt.ru/resheniya-evropejskogo-suda-na-russkom-yazyke/gusinskij-protiv-rossii-postanovlenie-evropejskogo-suda/</u>

⁴³ "HTB: Путин решил не вмешиваться," *RBC*, April 10, 2000. <u>https://www.rbc.ru/economics/10/04/2001/5703b3fc9a7947783a5a3300</u>. ⁴⁴ Seth Mydans and Erin E. Arvedlund, "Police in Russia Seize Oil Tycoon," the New York Times, October 26, 2003, https://www.nytimes.com/2003/10/26/world/police-in-russia-seize-oil-tycoon.html.

⁴⁵ Irina Lagunina, "Lawyer's Death Puts Spotlight On Kremlin's Battle With Investment Fund," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, Novermber 18, 2009,

https://www.rferl.org/a/Lawyers Death Puts Spotlight On Kremlins Battle With Investment Fund/1881777.html. 46 ibid.

47 ibid.

⁴⁸ US Congress, House, Russia and Moldova Jackson-Vanik Repeal and Sergei Magnitsky Rule of Law Accountability Act of 2012, HR 6156, 112th Cong., 1st sess., introduced in the House July 19, 2010. https://www.congress.gov/112/plaws/publ208/PLAW-112publ208.pdf.

⁴⁹ "Дело Сугробова," FSB Dossier, https://fsb.dossier.center/sugrobov/.

⁵⁰ "Russia's Former Anticorruption Police Chief Sentenced To 22 Years For Corruption," Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, April 27, 2017, https://www.rferl.org/a/russia-anticorruption-police-chief-jailed/28455482.html.

⁵¹ "Арест губернатора Сахалина Хорошавина - только начало?." *BBC*. March 5, 2015. https://www.bbc.com/russian/russia/2015/03/150304 sakhalin governor versions; "Губернатор Белых задержан по обвинению в получении взятки,"BBC, June 24, 2016,

https://www.bbc.com/russian/news/2016/06/160624 belykh detained over bribe; and Artem Filipenok and Elena Smirnova, "Задержан вице-губернатор Краснодарского края," RBC, May 24, 2017, https://www.rbc.ru/politics/24/05/2017/592538ea9a7947c2865c383f.

⁵² Andrey Sukhotin, "Серые начинают и выигрывают," *Novaya Gazeta*, June 21, 2019, https://novavagazeta.ru/articles/2019/06/21/80973-serve-nachinavut-i-vvigrvvavut.

⁵³ Alexey Nikolsky and Natalia Kostenko, "Отставка Сердюкова прошла с нарушением принятых в Кремле правил," Vedmosti, November 7, 2012, https://www.vedomosti.ru/politics/articles/2012/11/07/otstavka s hodu.

⁵⁴ Steve Kroft, "sHow the Danske Bank money-laundering scheme involving \$230 billion unraveled," CBS News 60 Minutes, May 19, 2019, https://www.cbsnews.com/news/how-the-danske-bank-money-laundering-scheme-involving-230-billion-unraveled-60-minutes-2019-05-19/; and Ben Chapman, "Swedbank chief executive sacked as €135bn money laundering scandal escalates," March 28, 2019,

https://www.independent.co.uk/news/business/news/swedbank-chief-executive-sacked-money-laundering-scandala8843561.html.

⁵⁵ "Чекисты-миллиардеры," Kommersant, May 17, 2019, https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/3974094?from=main 1.

⁵⁶ Ibid.

⁵⁷ Anastasia Stogney, "«Обещали решить проблемы с банком»: замглавы АСВ уволился и уехал за границу изза дела полковника ФСБ Черкалина," the Bell, July 11, 2019, https://thebell.io/obeshhali-reshit-problemy-s-bankom.

⁵⁸ "Дело Фролова, Черкалина и Васильева." Dossier Center, https://fsb.dossier.center/cherkalin/

⁵⁹ "The inner workings of Vladimir Putin's state," the Economist, December 18, 2018, https://www.economist.com/christmas-specials/2018/12/18/the-inner-workings-of-vladimir-putins-state.

60 Ibid.

⁶¹ "Дела губернаторов." FSB Dossier. https://fsb.dossier.center/gubernators/.

⁶² Dossier Centre Confidential Source 1.

63 Ibid.

⁶⁴ Neil MacFarquhar, "In a Late-Night Move, Russia Arrests a Top Economic Official in a Bribery Case,"*the New York Times*, November 15, 2016, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2016/11/16/world/europe/russia-alexei-ulyukayev-</u> detained.html.

⁶⁵ Ekaterina Derbilova, Vitaly Petlevoy, and Margarita Papchenkova, "Как выглядит «корзинка с колбасой» от Игоря Сечина," *Vedmosti*, September 6, 2017, <u>https://www.vedomosti.ru/business/articles/2017/09/06/732589-kak-korzinka</u>.

⁶⁶ Dossier Centre Confidential Source 1.

⁶⁷ Polina Nikolskaya and Darya Korsunskaya, "Russian ex-minister Ulyukayev jailed for eight years over \$2 million bribe," *Reuters*, December 15, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-ulyukayev-verdict/russian-ex-minister-ulyukayev-jailed-for-eight-years-over-2-million-bribe-idUSKBN1E90SN</u>.

⁶⁸ Vitaly Petlevoy and Alexey Nikolsky, "Феоктистов ушел из Роснефти," *Vedmosti*, March 10, 2017, <u>https://www.vedomosti.ru/business/articles/2017/03/10/680730-feoktistov-ushel</u>.

⁶⁹ Maria Edvokimova, "A Banchan, Moscow Style. The Tale Behind The Arrest of Russia's Most Notorious Crime Boss," *the Moscow Times*, July 12, 2016, <u>https://www.themoscowtimes.com/2016/07/12/a-banchan-moscow-style-the-tale-behind-the-arrest-of-russias-most-notorious-crime-boss-a54557</u>.

⁷⁰ "Court sentences ex-deputy chief of Russian Investigative Committee Internal Security Directorate Lamonov to 5 years in prison for bribery," *Interfax,* July 26, 2018, <u>https://interfax.com/newsroom/top-stories/23275/</u>.

⁷¹ Andrew Higgins, "A 'Dark Lord' Falls in Russia's Growing Power Struggle," *the New York Times*, July 13, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/13/world/europe/fsb-intelligence-committee-putin-russia-muzraev.html</u>.

⁷² "Все, что конфисковано непосильным трудом," *Kommersant*, December 2, 2012, <u>https://www.kommersant.ru/doc/3486091</u>.

⁷³ Андрей Сухотин, "Он был тенью,"*Novaya Gazeta*, September 26, 2016, <u>https://novayagazeta.ru/articles/2016/09/26/69965-on-byl-tenyu</u>.